



# The rise and fall of liberal democracy in Turkey: Implications for the West

# **Kemal Kirişci and Amanda Sloat**

Turkey was once a beacon of democratic consolidation in a volatile neighborhood, but its authoritarian turn is straining relations with key partners in the West.

# **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

After nearly two decades of rule in Turkey by the Justice and Development Party (AKP) and its leader Recep Tayyip Erdoğan, the initial promise of reform has given way to authoritarian and dysfunctional politics. The democratic and economic achievements of the AKP's early years helped launch membership negotiations with the European Union (EU) and made Turkey a model for neighboring states undergoing reforms. However, this positive picture did not last long: Democratic gains eroded, economic growth stalled, EU accession ground to a halt, and relations with most neighbors grew acrimonious.

In this paper, the authors identify internal and external drivers that contributed to democratic backsliding in Turkey. On the domestic side, the country has a political culture that is willing to accept "big man" rule, feels less attached to core civil liberties associated with liberal democracy (such as

freedom of expression and media), and has become more conservative and less tolerant of diversity. Erdoğan's abandonment of inclusive politics in favor of exclusionary policies further aggravated Turkey's societal polarization along conservative-religious and secular-progressive lines, complicating efforts to defend shared democratic values. Erdoğan used the government's response to the July 2016 coup attempt, which all political parties rejected as an assault on the country's democracy, to crush remaining opposition. The transformation of Turkey's decades-old parliamentary system into a heavily centralized presidential one further removed checks and balances.

Among external factors, the botched EU accession process contributed to Turkey's democratic regression. Destabilizing regional developments, especially in Syria, also played a role. In particular, domestic politics were adversely affected by the arrival of over 3.5 million Syrian refugees, attacks

in Turkish cities by the Islamic State (ISIS), and the collapse of the ceasefire with the Kurdistan Workers Party (PKK).

The paper also examines the consequences of increasingly authoritarian rule in Turkey. It has weakened the governance structures of state institutions, harmed the previously strong economy, and contributed to the prioritization of nationalist concerns in foreign policymaking.

As the political situation is unlikely to improve in the near term, the paper concludes that relations between Turkey and the trans-Atlantic community will remain strained for the foreseeable future. The paper encourages these countries to retain a long-term perspective given Turkey's geostrategic importance to the West as well as their current political, security, socio-economic, and cultural integration with Turkey. In the short term, they should continue addressing respective security concerns, adopt policies that encourage rule of law improvements, and engage Turkish civil society. In addition, regional organizations such NATO, the Council of Europe, and the Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE) should actively engage Turkey in support of shared trans-Atlantic values.

## INTRODUCTION

When Recep Tayyip Erdoğan and his Justice and Development Party (AKP) came to power in Turkey in 2002, there were high hopes in the West about progress in this predominantly Muslim country on democratic governance, minority rights, and economic reform. In the aftermath of 9/11, Western leaders had welcomed Erdoğan's statement that "I do not subscribe to the view that Islamic culture and democracy cannot be reconciled." These positive developments also inspired Turkey's neighbors, who were keen to emulate its experience after the Arab Spring uprisings. Given Turkey's strategic importance and economic potential, the European Union and United States sought to bring

the country closer to the trans-Atlantic fold; this included launching EU accession negotiations in October 2005 and efforts by then-U.S. President Barack Obama to forge a "model partnership."<sup>2</sup> Yet despite the promise of early reforms, Turkey's politics have grown increasingly authoritarian and dysfunctional. This policy brief discusses the weakening of Turkey's democratic institutions, internal and external factors that contributed to this backsliding, and the political and economic effect of these negative trends; it also addresses how the trans-Atlantic community should respond.

# CHALLENGES TO TURKEY'S DEMOCRATIC INSTITUTIONS

# Increasing powers of the president

Although it is difficult to determine a particular date when Erdoğan's authoritarianism became evident, the government's brutal reaction to the Gezi Park protests in May 2013 was a critical turning point. The demonstrations, described by one political scientist as "the biggest spontaneous revolt in Turkish history," began as peaceful opposition to the urban development plan for an Istanbul park.3 Additional protests and strikes developed across Turkey in response to the violent crackdown by police as well as broader concerns about the government's growing interference in citizens' lives, including limiting freedom of the press, expression, and assembly. Amid differences within his cabinet about how to respond. Erdogan used the opportunity to purge more liberal AKP members.4 This included then-President Abdullah Gül, who preferred a more conciliatory approach toward the protesters.5 Erdoğan denied him the possibility to return to the party ranks after his presidential term ended in August 2014. Erdoğan put himself forward as a candidate for Turkey's first direct presidential election-enabled by an October 2007 constitutional referendum amending the previous procedure whereby parliament elected the president-and articulated a clear agenda to shift to a presidential system.

#### THE RISE AND FALL OF LIBERAL DEMOCRACY IN TURKEY: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE WEST

By subsequently winning the 2014 election with 52 percent of the vote, Erdoğan believed he represented the will of the electorate. He chose former Foreign Minister Ahmet Davutoğlu as prime minister and caretaker party leader. However, Erdoğan dismissed him in May 2016 due to his reluctance to support Erdoğan's ambition to end the parliamentary system, his willingness to entertain a coalition government after the AKP lost its majority in the June 2015 elections, and his opposition to various policy reforms. Erdoğan replaced him with Binali Yıldırım, a loyalist who was prepared to facilitate the constitutional amendments needed to transform the political system.

Another important turning point in the consolidation of presidential power resulted from the attempted military coup of July 2016, which the Turkish government quickly blamed on officers and civilians associated with Fethullah Gülen, an Islamic cleric and the spiritual leader of a transnational religious movement known as "Hizmet" (translated from Turkish as "service"). Gülen worked with Erdoğan after the AKP was elected in order to rid the government and military of the Kemalists and secularists, whom they believed operated a "deep state." The placement of Gülenists in senior positions across the Turkish government helped ensure internal support.

Following their successful joint effort to weaken bureaucratic resistance to a more Islamist agenda, Erdoğan and Gülen began jostling for power in 2011. They launched an escalating series of attacks and counterattacks: Erdoğan refused to include dozens of Gülenists on AKP lists for parliamentary elections and shut down Gülenist prep schools (used for fundraising and recruitment); Gülenist police and prosecutors launched corruption investigations that implicated government ministers and Erdoğan's family members; the government closed Gülenist newspapers and television stations, companies belonging to Gülen's supporters, and purged hundreds of government officials.<sup>10</sup> These reciprocal measures had the effect of weakening civil society.

Despite growing resentment over Erdoğan's authoritarian tendencies, all political parties and the majority of Turkish civil society nevertheless rejected the coup as an assault on Turkey's democracy. However, Erdoğan viewed the failed putsch as a "gift from God" and used new powers obtained through the state of emergency to crush remaining opposition. 12

The formal consolidation of Erdogan's de facto presidential rule began on April 16, 2017, when Turkish citizens voted in a constitutional referendum on a package of measures that shifted the political system from a parliamentary to a presidential one.13 These reforms eliminated the office of prime minister and enabled the president to serve as head of the ruling party. They gave new powers to the president, including the right to issue decrees, propose the national budget, appoint cabinet ministers and high-level bureaucrats without a confidence vote from parliament, and appoint more than half the members of the high courts. Experts at the Venice Commission and elsewhere expressed concern about insufficient checks and balances, given excessive concentration of power in one office, limited parliamentary oversight, and a weakening of judicial independence.14

Erdoğan became the first head of this new system in July 2018, after he won snap elections and installed his "enhanced presidency." As a result, the taste of relatively liberal democracy that Turkey experienced in the early days of AKP rule has largely disappeared. Whatever democracy remains will be Erdoğan-style *demokrasi*, characterized by populism, majoritarianism, and a mixture of Islam and intolerant Turkish nationalism. The deep polarization between his supporters and opponents further enables him to perpetuate an illiberal political agenda. The deep polarization between his supporters and opponents further enables him to perpetuate an illiberal political agenda.

# Weak opposition

The governing AKP enjoys a solid conservative religious base of around 35 percent, which provides consistent support at the ballot box. Until

recently, the party was also closely associated with unprecedented improvements in public services and economic performance. In contrast, Turkey's opposition parties have suffered from internal weaknesses and failed to provide a compelling alternative. Erdoğan's repressive policies and tight control of the media have further hindered opposition efforts to promote their policies to the electorate and compete on a level playing field.

The People's Republican Party (CHP), led by Kemal Kılıçdaroğlu, has been out of government since 1995 and riddled with internal divisions. It has struggled to develop an attractive political program and mobilize a meaningful base beyond its traditional supporters, rarely winning more than 25 percent of the national vote. This trend continued in the June 2018 parliamentary elections, with CHP receiving less than 23 percent. Its presidential candidate Muharrem Ince ran a surprisingly successful campaign and received more than 30 percent of the vote, a performance unheard of for a CHP politician since the 1970s. Yet ince has failed to wrest control of the party, as entrenched interests favor Kılıçdaroğlu and limit the ability of reformers to develop a more dynamic agenda.18

The head of the ultra-right Nationalist Movement Party (MHP), Devlet Bahçeli, initiated the legislative process leading to the adoption of the constitutional amendments advocated by Erdoğan; in early January 2018, he announced his party would unconditionally support Erdogan in the next presidential election. The MHP did unexpectedly well in parliamentary elections, winning 49 seats that have given Bahçeli some leverage over Erdoğan. Meral Akşener, a former minister of the interior in the 1990s, broke with MHP and launched İyi Parti (Good Party). Although her fledgling party won 43 seats in the parliament, she did poorly in the presidential polls with only 7 percent of the vote. Like ince, she does not have a seat in the parliament. Contrary to initial speculation, she has managed to hold her party together thus far.

The pro-Kurdish People's Democratic Party (HDP) achieved impressive electoral success in June 2015. After running a campaign that openly challenged Erdoğan's leadership style and authoritarianism, it passed for the first time the 10 percent threshold to enter parliament. As its election denied the AKP a parliamentary majority, Erdoğan dragged his feet on coalition formation. Meanwhile, spillover from the conflict in neighboring Syria contributed to the resumption of violence weeks after the election between Turkish security forces and the PKK, a designated terrorist organization engaged for decades in armed conflict with the Turkish state.19 When new elections were held in November 2015, the HDP lost seats and the AKP restored its majority.<sup>20</sup> With the introduction of emergency rule and the broadening of the anti-terror law after the coup attempt, HDP's co-leaders (Selahattin Demirtas and Figen Yüksekdağ), 10 parliamentarians, and dozens of elected mayors were arrested on terrorism charges. Demirtaş ran an electoral campaign from prison, receiving just over 8 percent of the vote while the HDP attracted liberal voters to win 67 seats in the parliament. However, Erdoğan's virulent campaign against the HDP-which associated the party with the PKK and terrorism—cost the party its conservative Kurdish voters and undermined its ability to represent the more diverse, secular, and liberal face of Turkey.

### Questionable elections

Although Turkey had a record of free and fair elections since 1950, there have been questions about the conduct of recent polls. In the run-up to the June and November 2015 general elections, Erdoğan disregarded constitutional stipulations against partisan activity by a sitting president and the opposition complained about limited access to state media (as well as general media mostly controlled by the government). This problem persisted before the April 2017 referendum, as government use of state resources led the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE) to report that "the line between State and party [had become] blurred."<sup>21</sup>

Turkey's Supreme Electoral Council (YSK) dramatically reinterpreted Turkey's election bylaws, as it allowed unstamped ballots to be considered valid unless they were proven to be fraudulent.<sup>22</sup> With a very tight referendum result (51 percent in favor of the constitutional amendments versus 49 percent against the proposed changes), there were accusations that this ruling enabled ballot box stuffing.<sup>23</sup> Prior to presidential and parliamentary elections in June 2018, the electoral law was amended to incorporate the YSK ruling and to allow the relocation of ballot boxes. The snap elections were held under emergency rule, limiting opposition parties' ability to campaign and assemble freely.

#### Erosion of rule of law

Since the coup attempt, Turkey's rule of law has been systematically dismantled. In order to reassert control, the government quickly declared a state of emergency. Yet its repeated extension, draconian provisions (e.g., police could hold individuals in pre-trial detention for 30 days without charges), and limited mechanisms to refute false charges had a chilling effect on public opposition. The government's elastic definition of what constitutes "terrorism" altered the bounds of what is politically permissible, as acceptable actions one day were later deemed unacceptable, with retroactive consequences. These measures narrowed space for dissent, shrunk press freedom, and diminished confidence in state institutions. Although the state of emergency was lifted in July 2018, the AKP introduced new anti-terror legislation that bolsters government authority and is equally oppressive.24

Freedom House classified Turkey as "not free" in its "Freedom in the World 2018" report, the first time since the series began in 1999. Its report notes "a deeply flawed constitutional referendum that centralized power in the presidency, the mass replacement of elected mayors with government appointees, arbitrary prosecutions of rights activists and other perceived enemies of the state, and continued purges of state employees, all of which have left citizens hesitant to express their views on sensitive topics." 25

In addition, media freedom has also come under attack. This is not a new phenomenon in Turkey, as previous governments had imposed restrictions on the press,<sup>26</sup> but there was a marked improvement when the AKP first came to power and introduced EU-mandated reforms. This changed in 2007, when the AKP's Gülenist allies in the police and judiciary began detaining journalists (along with academics, judges, officers, and prosecutors) on trumped up charges.<sup>27</sup> As the feud between Erdoğan and Gülenists escalated in 2013, journalists associated with Gülenist media outlets were also detained. The situation worsened after the coup attempt and introduction of emergency rule.

With the exception of a few minor media outlets, pro-government establishments dominate the Turkish media scene. One of the government's favorite tactics involves compelling pro-AKP businesspeople to purchase media outlets, leading to the dismissal of journalists and the adoption of editorial lines that support the party's positions.<sup>28</sup> The government has blocked social media and other websites, including Wikipedia and Twitter, and prosecuted people for their postings.<sup>29</sup> Turkey also has the dubious distinction of being the world's top jailer of journalists.30 Many reporters have faced charges for reporting on security measures and the PKK, though Erdoğan claims no journalists have been detained for reasons to do with their profession.31

# DRIVERS OF DEMOCRATIC REGRESSION

### **Cultural factors**

There are numerous internal and external factors that have contributed to Turkey's shift from being a promising democracy to its increasing authoritarianism. For instance, willingness to accept "big man" rule has long been a feature of Turkish political culture.<sup>32</sup> Despite decades of experience with electoral democracy, public opinion surveys suggest citizens are less attached to the civil liberties associated with liberal democracy

(such as freedom of expression and media).<sup>33</sup> Over the last decade, the Turkish public has become more conservative in its political preferences and less tolerant of diversity.<sup>34</sup>

Although Turkey experienced significant democratic reforms and a relatively liberal political climate during Erdoğan's first decade in power, he eventually abandoned his inclusive politics in favor of exclusionary and repressive ones.35 He presented himself as a leader representing the national will and adopted an identity-driven narrative that emphasized Islam and Turkish nationalism.<sup>36</sup> He portrayed his opponents as traitors and collaborators of external forces seeking to undermine Turkey's prosperity and stability. Given public support for stability and order over democratic freedoms, this narrative found a receptive audience.37 It further deepened Turkey's societal polarization along conservative-religious and secular-progressive lines, complicating efforts to defend shared democratic values.

#### **Botched European Union accession**

The prospect of Turkish membership in the European Union helped motivate Erdoğan to introduce liberal reforms. Yet as the EU dragged its feet on the process, Ankara's enthusiasm for further reforms waned. The clear preference by former French President Nicolas Sarkozy and German Chancellor Angela Merkel for a "privileged partnership" harmed Turkish domestic opinion. The EU's 2006 decision to block new negotiating chapters after Ankara failed to recognize the Republic of Cyprus was particularly frustrating for many Turks. Turkey had supported a U.N. plan to reunify the island in April 2004; although Turkish Cypriots voted for the plan in a referendum, Greek Cypriots rejected it but still received EU membership.

As Turkey's expectation of EU accession dropped, so did its political commitment to the EU project. This coincided with Europe's economic pains during the 2008 financial crisis and a concurrent boom in the Turkish economy, which gave Erdoğan confidence in

pursuing his own path and staffing his government with euroskeptics who were more conservative and Islamist.<sup>39</sup> The situation became further aggravated when the EU failed to understand the coup attempt and express prompt solidarity with Turkey's democratically elected leadership,<sup>40</sup> enabling Erdoğan to adopt an increasingly nationalist and anti-EU discourse. Ironically, these developments have precluded the EU from opening negotiating chapters in the areas needed the most: rule of law and civil liberties.

#### Middle East turmoil

Destabilizing regional developments in recent years have played a role in Turkey's authoritarian drift. Until the Arab Spring, the Turkish government maintained pragmatic and cooperative relations with all Middle Eastern countries (including Israel) through its "zero problems with neighbors" policy. Erdoğan and his advisors, especially then-Foreign Minister Ahmet Davutoğlu, long believed the West encouraged nationalism to divide and rule Muslims.41 They hailed the popular uprisings as an opportunity for a "grand restoration" of Islamic civilization and envisioned Turkey becoming "the spokesperson of the Islamic world in the international system."42 The government departed from Turkey's traditional policy of non-interference in the domestic politics of its neighbors, instead playing an active role in the affairs of Arab countries experiencing rebellions and supporting the Syrian opposition's efforts to overthrow the Bashar Assad regime.43

Syria has been particularly destabilizing for Turkey, both domestically and regionally. First, Erdoğan's desire to see Assad overthrown led to lax enforcement of border controls, which enabled easy movement of foreign fighters and led to increasing Western condemnation. When Turkey became a target of ISIS attacks, the country's stability, tourism, and economic performance were undermined while polarization grew between the more secular and religiously conservative parts of society.

Second, Kurdish dynamics in Syria had a spillover effect on Turkey's domestic politics. The government's reluctance to help Syrian Kurds during the fall 2014 siege by the Islamic State on Kobane—a predominantly Kurdish town in Syria near the Turkish border-hurt relations with is own Kurds (with whom Erdoğan was engaged in a peace process). These tensions culminated in a breakdown of the peace process and escalation of violence between Turkish security forces and the PKK. Turkish relations with the United States suffered amid American cooperation with a faction of Syrian Kurdish fighters (the People's Protection Units, YPG), which the government saw as an extension of the PKK, in the fight against ISIS in northeastern Syria.45 Erdoğan has used Turkish military action in Syria to counter YPG territorial aspirations and American support for the group, as well as to whip up nationalist sentiment and consolidate his repressive policies.

Finally, the arrival of over 3.5 million Syrian refugees in Turkey strained the provision of public services, challenged municipalities' ability to cope with influxes of refugees into urban centers, and provoked growing resentment among the public. 46 The government has struggled to balance efforts to return refugees to Syria, the reality of their continued presence in Turkey, and the need to retain electoral support.

## Post-coup crackdown

As discussed earlier in this paper, some of the most egregiously authoritarian measures were enacted in response to the July 2016 coup attempt. Although the government understandably needed to address an internal threat, the large-scale security operation to arrest suspected coup plotters quickly devolved into a maximalist purge of affiliated Gülenists and an apparent witch hunt against all political opponents. The government summarily sacked an unprecedented number of public sector employers, including academics, health workers, judges, military officers, schoolteachers, security

personnel, prosecutors, and others.<sup>47</sup> Mechanisms to aid those who believe they were wrongfully purged are understaffed and slow-moving.<sup>48</sup> The government also used the state of emergency to curtail freedoms of press and assembly.

# DOMESTIC AND FOREIGN POLICY CONSEQUENCES

# Weakened governance in state institutions

Increasing authoritarianism has weakened Turkey's governance structures, hurt its previously strong economy, and adversely affected its foreign policymaking. For instance, the presidential system adopted by the April 2017 referendum and implemented in July 2018 is reshaping Turkish state institutions.49 The president has the sole authority to appoint and dismiss high-level civil servants: previously, they were appointed by decrees that required the consent of the prime minister as well as the relevant minister. The president now enjoys almost total control over judicial appointments, limiting courts' ability to provide checks and balances on the executive. There is also markedly less judicial independence: Lower courts ignore rulings by the constitutional court, state employees are dismissed without cause, property belonging to persons implicated in the coup attempt has been arbitrarily confiscated, and appeal procedures are limited.

Secondary education is in severe crisis, as the government has given İmam Hatip schools (which prepare young men to be imams) more prominence in response to Erdoğan's call for educating "pious generations." <sup>50</sup> Critics argue this approach fails to meet 21st century economic needs and weakens Turkey's traditionally secular and modern education. <sup>51</sup> Erdoğan has brought universities under his direct control by ending the tradition of state universities selecting their own rectors, curtailing academic freedoms, and dismissing thousands of academics after the coup attempt.

#### THE RISE AND FALL OF LIBERAL DEMOCRACY IN TURKEY: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE WEST

The Turkish military has been severely weakened, including by post-coup purges of its senior leadership, and has lost its traditional influence in state affairs.<sup>52</sup> The leadership has become subservient to Erdoğan, who appointed the former chief of general as the defense minister in his first presidential cabinet. The new system also empowers the president to manage military promotions, which the military previously did itself.53 In addition, the police have been equipped with heavy arms, brought under closer control of the government, and required to adopt religious practices departing from prior secular ones. Erdoğan has encouraged youth paramilitary groups and adopted a law absolving civilians who used violence against the military during the coup attempt.<sup>54</sup>

# A struggling economy

Turkey's economic health will remain a domestic challenge. The value of the Turkish lira (TL) in American dollars depreciated from 2.15TL after Erdoğan's first presidential election in August 2014 to 4.70TL at his re-election in June 2018.<sup>55</sup> The economy further suffered in August 2018, with the lira reaching a record low of 7.24TL per dollar, after the United States doubled steel and aluminum tariffs and sanctioned two Turkish ministers amid growing frustration over the detention of an American pastor on spurious terrorism charges.<sup>56</sup> Year-on-year inflation reached a 15-year high of nearly 22 percent in December 2018, well above the government target.<sup>57</sup>

Turkish leaders frequently note the country's impressive GDP growth rate, which was 7.4 percent in 2017. However, the economy has been sustained by government spending, reliance on the construction sector, and cheap credit that boosts consumption.<sup>58</sup> There are structural weaknesses, including large current accounts deficits, an external debt stock (of over half the country's GDP, with 70 percent belonging to the private sector), and growing unemployment (averaging 11.6 percent in October 2018).<sup>59</sup> The Turkish economy

is also heavily dependent on trade and foreign direct investment, primarily from the EU. However, government data show that foreign investment was down 16 percent in 2017 from the previous year;<sup>60</sup> it increased slightly in 2018.<sup>61</sup>

These trends should worry Erdogan, particularly given his reliance on pocketbook politics that have led some economically successful Turks to ignore his illiberal policies. 62 The country's poor economic performance is generally seen as the reason he called snap elections in June 2018 rather than waiting for the scheduled date of November 2019. He continues to face a contradiction between his economic and political interests: His tendency to attack Europe and the United States rhetorically to rally his nationalist base dissuades the investors needed to fuel Turkey's economic success. Declining rule of law (including weakened due process and judicial independence), growing xenophobia, and an unpredictable political environment also concern prospective investors.

# Nationalistic and centralized foreign policymaking

The government's foreign policy decisions are increasingly driven by the need to maintain support among the nationalist base. This was particularly evident before June 2018 elections in measures that increased tension with Greece over the Aegean Sea, military action against U.S.-backed Syrian Kurdish fighters, and negative rhetoric against the European Union. The government's reluctance to criticize Russia and Iran for their policies in Syria, which is a pragmatic decision amid a difficult geopolitical situation, prevents his base from forming a balanced view of friend and foe.

Although the Turkish government recognizes its economic dependence on the EU and vulnerability to Russia absent the NATO security umbrella, its actions increasingly fail to live up to the democratic standards and values of these institutions.

Turkey's foreign policy instruments have also evolved. Under the new political system, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs has lost its traditional influence over the formulation and implementation of foreign policy. Erdoğan has instead formed his own foreign policy team at the presidential palace and can appoint ministry personnel and ambassadors at will (including individuals without prior diplomatic experience).<sup>63</sup>

## POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

Given the unlikely prospect of near-term improvements in Turkey's democratic trajectory, Ankara's relations with the trans-Atlantic community will remain strained for the foreseeable future. Turkey is a policy conundrum for Western policymakers because its problematic leadership faces genuine threats, which require its frustrated partners to navigate the gray zone. 64 Given that the main beneficiaries of frayed ties are those who do not want to see Turkey facing West, it is important to preserve the possibility of better relations in the future. The degree of political, security, socioeconomic, and cultural integration necessitates a nuanced style of relationship management. It is also worth remembering that nearly half of Turkish voters do not support the country's current direction. At the same time, there are limited tools available to influence Turkish behavior. The democratic regression in several EU member states, a polarizing American president averse to expressing support for rule of law and human rights, and a widening trans-Atlantic rift have weakened Western influence.

#### The United States

U.S.-Turkish bilateral relations have become increasingly fraught in recent years. Ankara questions whether the United States takes seriously its security concerns, noting the government's failure to extradite alleged coup plotter Fetullah Gülen from the United States and American military cooperation with the YPG in Syria.<sup>65</sup> Washington

asks whether Turkey is a reliable ally, citing its plans to purchase Russian military equipment and its detention of U.S. citizens and Turkish employees of U.S. consulates. 66 The Trump administration sought to improve the atmosphere with a series of high-level meetings and restrained an increasingly frustrated Congress that sought to mandate punitive measures. 67 Tensions spiked in August 2018, when the United States imposed sanctions and tariffs that led Turkey to free a wrongfully imprisoned American pastor. 68 The sides faced renewed tensions in December 2018, following Trump's decision to withdraw U.S. troops from Syria, raising questions about the YPG's future. Many of these issues will continue plaguing the relationship.

Despite these challenges, U.S. policy should take care to prioritize the longer-term potential of the relationship. Turkey's strategic geography, NATO membership, and centrality to U.S. regional objectives require continued engagement. The executive and legislative branches should continue engaging their counterparts on respective concerns and cooperating in areas of shared interest (including counterterrorism and Syria). Yet the United States should also widen the aperture beyond security issues, including expanding people-to-people ties, supporting civil society, and using the prospect of deeper trade and investment links to encourage better governance. It should also keep rule of law and human rights on the bilateral agenda, including private discussions with counterparts and frank public statements about worrying developments.

#### The European Union

Attitudes toward Turkey have soured among Western European governments, particularly those where the country has become a domestic political issue. <sup>69</sup> EU accession is off the table in the near future given the state of Turkey's democracy. The June 2018 European Council conclusions noted: "Turkey has been moving further away from the European Union, ... [and] accession negotiations

have therefore effectively come to a standstill," with no prospect of opening or closing chapters. The vertical and economic costs for ending the accession process completely. This process provides a useful framework for efforts to keep Turkey anchored in a Euro-Atlantic community based on shared values, as well as an agreed set of benchmarks for judging Turkey's performance.

There have been calls to upgrade the EU-Turkey customs union, which has been an effective tool in making Turkish industrial products internationally competitive and tying the Turkish economy to the EU.71 An upgraded customs union would extend the agreement's scope-which dates to 1995 and covers limited economic sectors—to include service industries, agriculture, and public procurement. It would also require Turkish reforms in dispute resolution, state aid, procurement, and services regulation. Such measures would improve Turkey's governance by requiring compliance with a regulatory framework supported by enforcement rules.<sup>72</sup> Although the European Council conclusions ruled out further modernization, the EU should reexamine this issue after the May 2019 European Parliament elections.

For now, the relationship is increasingly marked by a transactional approach exemplified by the EU-Turkey migration deal of March 2016. After Europe was flooded by over a million refugees from Syria and elsewhere in the summer of 2015, the two sides reached an agreement: In exchange for EU funding to support Turkey's efforts to host 3.5 million Syrian refugees, Turkey would work to prevent irregular migration to the EU. The deal also promised visa liberalization for Turkish nationals, though its implementation requires Ankara to reform its repressive anti-terror legislation, among other measures. The EU should continue supporting refugee-related activities and grant visa liberalization when the requirements are met.

#### **NATO**

Turkey, which joined NATO in 1952 as part of the alliance's first expansion, fields its second-largest army and is its third most populous member. It is also geographically strategic, given its proximity to Russia and the Middle East. Although NATO's founding charter cites "the principles of democracy, individual liberty, and the rule of law," it has no mechanism for expelling members or responding to behavior inconsistent with these values.73 (Throughout its history, the alliance has witnessed democratic backsliding and even coups among its members.) As challenging as it can be to engage Turkey inside NATO, it would be even harder to work with Turkey outside NATO. Furthermore, Russia would be one of the primary beneficiaries of alliance disengagement from Turkey.<sup>74</sup> Military-military ties, which have largely remained insulated from political tensions, should be preserved; in particular, NATO should seek to integrate Turkish military personnel who were appointed after the post-coup purges of senior officers. It should also continue to provide security for the alliance's southern flank, including protection of Turkey's border with Syria.

# Other European institutions

Despite adopting an anti-Western narrative, Erdoğan and AKP leaders recognize the cost and difficulty of breaking away from European institutions. Although the Turkish government may react forcefully to critical reports from these organizations, they confer a degree of legitimacy and help preserve some European credentials during a difficult period with the EU.

Rulings by the European Court of Human Rights (ECHR) are generally respected in Turkey. For example, in January 2018, it compelled a Turkish lower court to respect a constitutional court ruling calling for the release of two journalists. In November 2018, the court called for the immediate release of HDP leader Selahattin Demirtaş; although Erdoğan's initial reaction was to reject the ruling, the formal judicial process is not yet complete as this paper went to press.

# DEMOCRACY & DISORDER THE RISE AND FALL OF LIBERAL DEMOCRACY IN TURKEY: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE WEST

Turkey has been a member of the Council of Europe since its foundation in 1949. The Council should continue to address abuses against journalists, opposition politicians, and government critics in Turkey. It should press Ankara to implement ECHR rulings on gross miscarriages of justice. The monitoring process introduced by its Parliamentary Assembly (PACE), which was lifted during AKP rule in 2004 and reopened in the spring of 2017 after the constitutional referendum, should continue in order to encourage democratic improvements. <sup>76</sup>

The OSCE serves as a watchdog via its election monitoring activity, with American and European governments regularly using its reports to guide their reactions to Turkish votes. It should continue to monitor Turkish elections, including local polls in March 2019.

## Turkish civil society

Although Turkish people must ultimately wage the struggle for the future of their own democracy, Western leaders can best support the work of democracy activists by consistently addressing Turkish government actions that are incompatible with trans-Atlantic values.

Amid fractious political relations, it is important to preserve people-to-people ties. The United States and the EU should continue backing international, European, and regional mechanisms with established programs in Turkey. For example, they should expand cultural and educational exchange programs to enable Turkish citizens—ranging from youth and entrepreneurs to activists and parliamentarians—to engage their Western counterparts on shared interests. Although financial support to civil society organizations can provide a valuable lifeline, its provision should be handled sensitively given the Turkish government's watchful eye and public suspicion about the motives behind foreign aid.

In addition, the international community should continue to provide humanitarian support to civil society and municipalities struggling to house the large number of Syrian and other refugees in Turkey.

#### THE RISE AND FALL OF LIBERAL DEMOCRACY IN TURKEY: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE WEST

# **REFERENCES**

- 1 Recep Tayyip Erdoğan, "Democracy in the Middle East, Pluralism in Europe: The Turkish View," (speech, Harvard University, Cambridge, MA, January 30, 2003), <a href="http://www.belfercenter.org/files/erdogan%20speech,%20full%20-%20english%20version.doc">http://www.belfercenter.org/files/erdogan%20speech,%20full%20-%20english%20version.doc</a>.
- 2 "President Obama's Remarks in Turkey," *The New York Times*, April 6, 2009, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2009/04/06/us/politics/06obama-text.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2009/04/06/us/politics/06obama-text.html</a>.
- 3 Cihan Tuğal, The Fall of the Turkish Model: How the Arab Uprisings Brought Down Islamic Liberalism (London: Verso, 2016), 250.
- 4 For a discussion of Erdoğan's purges, see Howard Eissenstat, "Erdoğan as Autocrat: A Very Turkish Tragedy," (Washington, DC: Project on Middle East Democracy, April 2017), 11-12, <a href="https://pomed.org/pomed-report-erdogan-as-autocrat-a-very-turkish-tragedy/">https://pomed.org/pomed-report-erdogan-as-autocrat-a-very-turkish-tragedy/</a>.
- 5 For a discussion of the differences between Gül and Erdoğan, see Semih Idiz, "Abdullah Gul Steps Up during Turkish Crisis," *Al-Monitor*, June 7, 2013, <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/06/abdullah-gul-turkey-protests-increased-role.html">www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/06/abdullah-gul-turkey-protests-increased-role.html</a>.
- 6 Ergun Özbudun, "AKP at the Crossroads: Erdoğan's Majoritarian Drift," *South European Society and Politics* 19, no. 2 (2014): 155-67, <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13608746.2014">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13608746.2014</a>. 920571; and Christopher de Bellaigue, "Welcome to *Demokrasi*: How Erdoğan Got More Popular Than Ever," *The Guardian*, August 30, 2016, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/aug/30/welcome-to-demokrasi-how-erdogan-got-more-popular-than-ever">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/aug/30/welcome-to-demokrasi-how-erdogan-got-more-popular-than-ever</a>.
- 7 Cengiz Çandar, "The Davutoğlu Era Is Over," *Al-Monitor*, May 5, 2016, <a href="www.al-monitor.com/pulse/">www.al-monitor.com/pulse/</a> originals/2016/05/turkey-Erdoğan-time-of-Davutoğlu-over.html#ixzz47tEdReJC.
- 8 For a discussion of the coup attempt, see Mustafa Akyol, "Who Was behind the Coup Attempt in Turkey?" *The New York Times*, July 22, 2016, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/22/opinion/who-was-behind-the-coup-attempt-in-turkey.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/22/opinion/who-was-behind-the-coup-attempt-in-turkey.html</a>; and Christopher Kilford, "The Night that Shook a Nation: The 2016 Turkish Military Coup What Happened and Why It Failed," (Ottawa, Canada: Conference of Defence Associations Institute, May 2018), <a href="https://cdainstitute.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/Vimy-Paper-37-Final-1.pdf">https://cdainstitute.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/Vimy-Paper-37-Final-1.pdf</a>. For background on Gülen and his movement, see Asli Aydıntaşbaş, "The good, the bad and the Gülenists," (London: European Council on Foreign Relations, September 23, 2016), <a href="https://www.ecfr.eu/publications/summary/the\_good\_the\_bad\_and\_the\_gulenists7131">https://www.ecfr.eu/publications/summary/the\_good\_the\_bad\_and\_the\_gulenists7131</a>.
- 9 The secular nature of Turkish governance had traditionally distinguished it from other Muslimmajority countries and created opportunities for democratic reform. At the same time, Turkey's early development of democracy was hindered by periodic military intervention (1960, 1971, 1980, and a soft, "post-modern" coup in 1997). Although the military returned power to civilians, its shadow remained omnipresent and was buttressed by the judiciary and state bureaucracy. These three institutions saw themselves as the guardians of the secular and unitary nature of the Turkish republic, core values of an ideology called Kemalism—the ideas and policies associated with the founder of the Turkish republic, Mustafa Kemal Atatürk. They vigorously resisted any manifestation of communism, political Islam, and Kurdish nationalism, often at the cost of undermining civil liberties and human rights. Their capacity to operate with little accountability earned them the label "deep state."

- 10 For a concise discussion of how relations broke down between the former allies, see Soner Cagaptay, *The New Sultan: Erdogan and the Crisis of Modern Turkey* (London: I. B. Tauris, 2017), 134-37.
- 11 "Turkey's political parties in solidarity after coup attempt," *Hürriyet Daily News*, July 16, 2016, <a href="http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkeys-political-parties-in-solidarity-after-coup-attempt-101698">http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkeys-political-parties-in-solidarity-after-coup-attempt-101698</a>.
- 12 Patrick Kingsley, "Turkey Detains 6,000 over Coup Attempt as Erdoğan vows to 'clean state of virus,'" *The Guardian*, July 17, 2016, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/jul/17/us-turkey-coup-attempt-fethullah-gulen">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/jul/17/us-turkey-coup-attempt-fethullah-gulen</a>.
- 13 For details on the constitutional package, see Alan Makovsky, "Erdoğan's Proposal for an Empowered Presidency," *Center for American Progress*, March 22, 2017, <a href="https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2017/03/22/428908/erdogans-proposal-empowered-presidency/">https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2017/03/22/428908/erdogans-proposal-empowered-presidency/</a>. For a critical assessment from a historical and legal perspective, see Ahmet Erdi Özturk and Iştar Gözaydın, "Turkey's constitutional amendments: a critical perspective," *Research and Policy on Turkey* 2, no. 2 (2017): 210-224, <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/23760818.2017.1350355">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/23760818.2017.1350355</a>.
- 14 "Turkey 'on the road to autocracy,' Venice Commission watchdog says," *DW*, January 3, 2017, <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/turkey-on-the-road-to-autocracy-venice-commission-watchdog-says/a-37756991">https://www.dw.com/en/turkey-on-the-road-to-autocracy-venice-commission-watchdog-says/a-37756991</a>.
- 15 Kareem Shaheen, "Erdoğan sworn in as Turkish president with enhanced powers," *The Guardian*, July 9, 2018, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/jul/09/erdogan-sworn-in-as-turkish-president-with-enhanced-powers">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/jul/09/erdogan-sworn-in-as-turkish-president-with-enhanced-powers</a>.
- 16 Christopher de Bellaigue, "Welcome to Demokrasi."
- 17 Suat Kiniklioglu, "Turkey's election reveals the durability of nationalism," *The Washington Post*, June 25, 2018, <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018/06/25/turkey/?utm\_term="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/theworldpost/wp/2018
- 18 Ayla Jean Yackley, "Turkish opposition bickers over defeat as Erdogan sends out inauguration invites," *Al-Monitor*, July 5, 2018, <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/07/turkish-opposition-bickers-erdogan-takes-office.html">https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/07/turkish-opposition-bickers-erdogan-takes-office.html</a>.
- 19 Erdoğan initiated a peace process with the PKK that achieved some success. The two-and-a-half year ceasefire broke down in July 2015 following an attack by an Islamic State suicide bomber in southern Turkey. The PKK blamed the Turkish government and assassinated several police officers. In response, the Turkish government launched a heavy-handed operation in Kurdish towns and the cycle of violence resumed.
- 20 Ioannis N. Grigoriadis, "The People's Democratic Party (HDP) and the 2015 elections," *Turkish Studies* 17, no. 1 (2016): 39-46, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/14683849.2015.1136086.
- 21 "Republic of Turkey: Constitutional Reform, 16 April 2017, OSCE/ODIHR Limited Referendum Observation Mission: Final Report," (Warsaw: Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe, 2017), <a href="https://www.osce.org/odihr/elections/turkey/324816?download=true">https://www.osce.org/odihr/elections/turkey/324816?download=true</a>.

- 22 "Erdoğan clinches victory in Turkish constitutional referendum," *The Guardian*, April 16, 2017, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/apr/16/erdogan-claims-victory-in-turkish-constitutional-referendum">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/apr/16/erdogan-claims-victory-in-turkish-constitutional-referendum</a>.
- 23 "Referandum Değerlendirmesi," Oy ve Ötesi, April 20, 2017, https://oyveotesi.org/referandum-degerlendirmesi/.
- 24 Sibel Hurtas, "Is Turkey's state of emergency really over?" *Al-Monitor*, July 19, 2018, <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/07/turkey-state-of-emergency-really-over.html">https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/07/turkey-state-of-emergency-really-over.html</a>.
- 25 "Freedom in the World 2018: Turkey," Freedom House, <a href="https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2018/turkey">https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2018/turkey</a>.
- 26 Dilruba Çatalbaş, "Freedom of Press and Broadcasting," in *Human Rights in Turkey*, ed. Zehra F. Kabasakal Arat (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press), 2007.
- 27 Semih Idiz, "Turkey's Ergenekon Verdicts: Justice or Vengeance?" *Al-Monitor*, August 6, 2013, <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/08/ergenkon-military-coup-verdicts-revenge.html">www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/08/ergenkon-military-coup-verdicts-revenge.html</a>; and Dexter Filkins, "Show Trials on the Bosphorus," *The New Yorker*, August 13, 2013, <a href="https://www.newyorker.com/news/daily-comment/show-trials-on-the-bosphorus">https://www.newyorker.com/news/daily-comment/show-trials-on-the-bosphorus</a>.
- 28 Just weeks before the 2018 elections, one of the last relatively independent media groups, the Doğan Media Company, was sold to a conglomerate widely seen as affiliated with the governing party. See Dorian Jones, "Turkey's Ruling Party Extends Control Over Media," VOA News, March 28, 2018, <a href="https://www.voanews.com/a/turkeys-ruling-party-extends-control-over-media/4312760.html">https://www.voanews.com/a/turkeys-ruling-party-extends-control-over-media/4312760.html</a>.
- 29 "Turkey: Crackdown on Social Media Posts," *Human Rights Watch*, March 27, 2018, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/03/27/turkey-crackdown-social-media-posts">https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/03/27/turkey-crackdown-social-media-posts</a>.
- 30 According to the Committee to Protect Journalists, Turkey was the world's top jailer of journalists in 2016 and 2017, with 73 journalists behind bars, dozens more facing trial, and continuing arrests. See Elena Beiser, "Record Number of Journalists Jailed as Turkey, China, Egypt Pay Scant Price for Repression," *Committee to Protect Journalists*, December 13, 2017, <a href="https://cpj.org/reports/2017/12/journalists-prison-jail-record-number-turkey-china-egypt.php">https://cpj.org/reports/2017/12/journalists-prison-jail-record-number-turkey-china-egypt.php</a>.
- 31 Zia Weise, "Turkey jails more journalists than any other nation. Those in detention are all terrorists, Erdogan says," *GlobalPost*, June 28, 2017, <a href="https://www.pri.org/stories/2017-06-28/turkey-jails-more-journalists-any-other-nation-those-detention-are-all-terrorists">https://www.pri.org/stories/2017-06-28/turkey-jails-more-journalists-any-other-nation-those-detention-are-all-terrorists</a>.
- 32 Jenny White, "The Turkish Complex," *The American Interest*, February 2, 2015, <a href="https://www.the-american-interest.com/2015/02/02/the-turkish-complex/">https://www.the-american-interest.com/2015/02/02/the-turkish-complex/</a>.
- 33 For a comparative study of Turkish attitudes with respect to civil liberties, see Richard Wike and Kathy Simmons, "Global Support for Principle of Free Expression, but Opposition to Some Forms of Speech," *Pew Research Center*, November 18, 2015, <a href="http://www.pewglobal.org/2015/11/18/global-support-for-principle-of-free-expression-but-opposition-to-some-forms-of-speech/">http://www.pewglobal.org/2015/11/18/global-support-for-principle-of-free-expression-but-opposition-to-some-forms-of-speech/</a>.
- 34 Birol Yeşilada and Peter Noordijk, "Religiosity and political values in post-2000 Turkey," in *Democratic Consolidation in Turkey: Micro and Macro Challenges*, eds. Cengiz Erişen and Paul Kubicek (New York: Routledge, 2016).

# DEMOCRACY & DISORDER THE RISE AND FALL OF LIBERAL DEMOCRACY IN TURKEY: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE WEST

- 35 For a detailed discussion of how Erdoğan and the AKP transformed from supporting reforms to pursuing increasingly authoritarian and exclusionary policies, see Kemal Kirişci, *Turkey and the West: Fault Lines in a Troubled Alliance* (Washington DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2017), 79-98 and 121-150.
- 36 Some commentators have named this brand of politics "Erdoganism." For example, see Mustafa Akyol, "Erdoganism [noun]: From 'National Will' to 'Man of the Nation,' an Abridged Dictionary for the Post-Secular Turkish State," *Foreign Policy*, June 21, 2016, <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2016/06/21/erdoganism-noun-erdogan-turkey-islam-akp/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2016/06/21/erdoganism-noun-erdogan-turkey-islam-akp/</a>.
- 37 For a study of Turkish political culture, see Birol A. Yeşilada and Peter Noordijk, "Changing Values in Turkey: Religiosity and Tolerance in Comparative Perspective," *Turkish Studies* 11, no. 1 (2011): 9-27, <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/14683841003746999">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/14683841003746999</a>.
- 38 In her report on the challenges facing EU-Turkey relations, Laura Batalla, secretary general of the European Parliament's Turkey Forum, details missteps. See Laura Batalla, "Turkey and EU at a Crossroads: How to Fix a Wrecked Relationship," *Heinrich Böll Foundation*, July 7, 2017, <a href="https://eu.boell.org/en/2017/07/07/turkey-and-eu-crossroads-how-fix-wrecked-relationship">https://eu.boell.org/en/2017/07/07/turkey-and-eu-crossroads-how-fix-wrecked-relationship</a>.
- 39 These politicians remained loyal to the teachings of the National Outlook movement, once led by Necmettin Erbakan, who opposed the EU and considered it a Christian union. The movement had long objected to republican Turkey's Western vocation, arguing that the country belonged to an Islamic civilization and should instead lead the Islamic world. Its members preferred a majoritarian understanding of democracy. See Kemal Kirişci, *Turkey and the West*, 144-146.
- 40 See "Europe 'slow to react' to Turkey coup bid: UK Minister," *World Bulletin*, February 18, 2017, <a href="http://www.worldbulletin.net/media/185008/europe-slow-to-react-to-turkey-coup-bid-uk-minister">http://www.worldbulletin.net/media/185008/europe-slow-to-react-to-turkey-coup-bid-uk-minister</a>; and "Council of Europe chief says Europe understood Turkey 'too little,'" *Hürriyet Daily News*, August 3, 2016, <a href="http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/council-of-europe-chief-says-europe-understood-turkey-too-little-102449">http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/council-of-europe-chief-says-europe-understood-turkey-too-little-102449</a>.
- 41 See Kemal Kirisci, Turkey and the West, 84-85 and 204-205.
- 42 Ahmet Davutoğlu, "Dışişleri Bakanı Sayın Ahmet Davutoğlu'nun Diyarbakır Dicle Üniversitesi'nde Verdiği 'Büyük Restorasyan: Kadim'den Küreselleşmeye Yeni Siyaset Anlayışımız' Konulu Konferans," (speech, Diyarbakır, March 15, 2013), <a href="www.mfa.gov.tr/disisleri-bakani-ahmet-davutoglu\_nun-diyarbakir-dicle-universitesinde-verdigi-\_buyuk-restorasyon\_-kadim\_den-kuresellesmeye-yeni.tr.mfa">www.mfa.gov.tr/disisleri-bakani-ahmet-davutoglu\_nun-diyarbakir-dicle-universitesinde-verdigi-\_buyuk-restorasyon\_-kadim\_den-kuresellesmeye-yeni.tr.mfa</a>. See also İbrahim Karagül, "Yüzyıllık parantezi kapatacağız," *Yeni Şafak*, March 1, 2013, <a href="www.yenisafak.com/yazidizileri/yuzyıllik-parantezi-kapatacağız-494795">www.yenisafak.com/yazidizileri/yuzyıllik-parantezi-kapatacağız-494795</a>; Murat Yeşiltaş, "The Transformation of the Geopolitical Vision in Turkish Foreign Policy," *Turkish Studies* 14, no. 1 (2013): 678, <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/14683849.2013.862927">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/14683849.2013.862927</a>. For a comprehensive analysis of Davutoğlu's Islamic perspective after the Arab Spring, see Behlül Ozkan, "Turkey, Davutoğlu and the Idea of Pan-Islamism," *Survival* 56, no. 4 (2014): 119-40, <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/00396338.2014.941570">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/00396338.2014.941570</a>.
- 43 William Harris, *Quicksilver War: Syria, Iraq and the Spiral of Conflict* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2018), Chapter 4.

- 44 Cihan Tuğal, The Fall of the Turkish Model: How the Arab Uprisings Brought Down Islamic Liberalism (London: Verso, 2016).
- 45 For more background, see Amanda Sloat, "In Syria, Trump Faces a Tough Balancing Act between Turks and Kurds," *Foreign Policy*, February 6, 2017, <a href="http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/02/06/in-syria-trump-faces-a-tough-balancing-act-between-turks-and-kurds/">http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/02/06/in-syria-trump-faces-a-tough-balancing-act-between-turks-and-kurds/</a>.
- 46 "Turkey's Syrian Refugees: Defusing Metropolitan Tensions," (Brussels: International Crisis Group, January 29, 2018), <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/europe-central-asia/western-europemediterranean/turkey/248-turkeys-syrian-refugees-defusing-metropolitan-tensions">https://www.crisisgroup.org/europe-central-asia/western-europemediterranean/turkey/248-turkeys-syrian-refugees-defusing-metropolitan-tensions</a>.
- 47 A report prepared by the CHP put the number around 130,000, averaging to 180 dismissals a day since the introduction of emergency rule. See "CHP'den 'OHAL' raporu," *Cumhuriyet*, July 13, 2018, <a href="http://www.cumhuriyet.com.tr/haber/siyaset/1026054/CHP\_den\_OHAL\_raporu.html">http://www.cumhuriyet.com.tr/haber/siyaset/1026054/CHP\_den\_OHAL\_raporu.html</a>.
- 48 For more information about the current state of human rights and the effects of the post-coup crackdown, see "Turkey 2017 Human Rights Report," (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, 2018), <a href="https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/277471.pdf">https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/277471.pdf</a>.
- 49 See Selim Koru, "Erdogan goes for the Death Blow against Turkey's Bureaucracy," *Foreign Policy*, April 14, 2017, <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/04/14/erdogan-goes-for-the-death-blow-against-turkeys-bureaucracy/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/04/14/erdogan-goes-for-the-death-blow-against-turkeys-bureaucracy/</a>; and Ryan Gingeras, "Deep State of Crisis: Re-Assessing Risks to the Turkish State," (Washington, DC: Bipartisan Policy Center, March 2017), 16, <a href="https://cdn.bipartisanpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/BPC-National-Security-Turkish-State.pdf">https://cdn.bipartisanpolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/BPC-National-Security-Turkish-State.pdf</a>.
- 50 Alan Makovsky, "Re-Educating Turkey: AKP Efforts to Promote Religious Values in Turkish Schools," *Center for American Progress*, December 14, 2015, <a href="https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2015/12/14/127089/re-educating-turkey/">https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2015/12/14/127089/re-educating-turkey/</a>.
- 51 Mustafa Akyol, "What Is Turkey's Problem with Darwin?" *Al-Monitor*, January 20, 2017, <a href="http://al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/01/turkey-what-is-turks-problem-with-darwin.html">http://al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/01/turkey-what-is-turks-problem-with-darwin.html</a>.
- 52 For a discussion of what the AKP has called the "tutelary regime" led by the military and its transformation under AKP rule, see Koray Caliskan, "Explaining the End of Military Tutelary Regime and the July 15 Coup Attempt in Turkey," *Journal of Cultural Economy* 10, no. 1 (2017): 97-111, <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17530350.2016.1260628">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17530350.2016.1260628</a>.
- 53 Metin Gurcan, "Erdogan makes major security changes as he starts new term," *Al-Monitor*, July 17, 2018, <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/07/turkey--revamping-national-security-apparatus.html">https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/07/turkey--revamping-national-security-apparatus.html</a>.
- 54 Onur Ant, "Erdogan Law Stirs Fears of Legalized Extra-Judicial Violence," *Bloomberg*, December 25, 2017, <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-12-25/erdogan-decree-stokes-fears-of-legalized-extra-judicial-violence">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-12-25/erdogan-decree-stokes-fears-of-legalized-extra-judicial-violence</a>.
- 55 Calculated from "XE Currency Charts: USD to TRY," XE, <a href="https://www.xe.com/currencycharts/?from=USD&to=TRY&view=5Y">https://www.xe.com/currencycharts/?from=USD&to=TRY&view=5Y</a>.

- 56 "Turkey lira crisis: Six things you need to know," *Al-Jazeera*, August 17, 2018, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/08/turkey-lira-crisis-180814132601100.html">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/08/turkey-lira-crisis-180814132601100.html</a>.
- 57 "Turkish annual inflation falls in November from 15-year peak," *Reuters*, December 3, 2018, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-turkey-economy-inflation/turkish-annual-inflation-falls-in-november-from-15-year-peak-idUSKBN1020K3">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-turkey-economy-inflation/turkish-annual-inflation-falls-in-november-from-15-year-peak-idUSKBN1020K3</a>.
- 58 Mustafa Sonmez, "Turkey's impressive growth rate has dark side," *Al-Monitor*, April 2, 2018, <a href="https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/04/turkey-dark-side-of-glowing-growth-rate.html">https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/04/turkey-dark-side-of-glowing-growth-rate.html</a>.
- 59 "Turkey unemployment rate," *Trading Economics*, <a href="https://tradingeconomics.com/turkey/unemployment-rate">https://tradingeconomics.com/turkey/unemployment-rate</a>.
- 60 "World Investment Report 2018," (Geneva: United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, 2018), 186, <a href="https://unctad.org/en/PublicationsLibrary/wir2018">https://unctad.org/en/PublicationsLibrary/wir2018</a> en.pdf.
- 61 "Turkey received \$8.1 bln in foreign investment in nine months," *Hürriyet Daily News*, December 22, 2018, <a href="http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkey-received-8-1-bln-in-foreign-investment-in-nine-months-139943">http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkey-received-8-1-bln-in-foreign-investment-in-nine-months-139943</a>.
- 62 Aykan Erdemir, "Turkey's economy: The next casualty of Erdoğan's state of emergency," *Politico*, August 13, 2017, <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/turkeys-economy-the-next-casualty-of-erdogans-state-of-emergency/">https://www.politico.eu/article/turkeys-economy-the-next-casualty-of-erdogans-state-of-emergency/</a>.
- 63 Sedat Ergin, "Risking the Foreign Ministry," *Hürriyet Daily News*, July 19, 2018, <a href="http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/opinion/sedat-ergin/risking-the-foreign-ministry-134721">http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/opinion/sedat-ergin/risking-the-foreign-ministry-134721</a>. For a discussion of how the new presidential system has affected Turkish foreign policy, see Kemal Kirişci and Ilke Toygür, "Turkey's new presidential system and a changing west: Implications for Turkish foreign policy and Turkish-West relations," (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, January 2019), <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/research/turkeys-new-presidential-system-and-a-changing-west/">https://www.brookings.edu/research/turkeys-new-presidential-system-and-a-changing-west/</a>.
- 64 For a discussion of possible Western policy responses (which broadly include abandonment, transactionalism, and engagement), see Amanda Sloat, "The West's Turkey Conundrum," (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, February 2018), <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-wests-turkey-conundrum/">https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-wests-turkey-conundrum/</a>.
- 65 Gülen left Turkey in 1999 to avoid political prosecution, with Turkish courts later acquitting him of all charges. Since then, he has lived in self-imposed exile in Pennsylvania. The United States granted him permanent legal resident status in 2008. Since the July 2016 coup attempt, the Turkish government has sought Gülen's extradition from the United States.
- 66 "Pompeo presses Turkey on S-400 missiles purchase from Russia," *Reuters*, April 27, 2018, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-nato-foreign-usa-turkey/pompeo-presses-turkey-on-s-400-missiles-purchase-from-russia-idUSKBN1HY2A6">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-nato-foreign-usa-turkey/pompeo-presses-turkey-on-s-400-missiles-purchase-from-russia-idUSKBN1HY2A6</a>.
- 67 For background on the increasingly tense relationship, see Amanda Sloat "How to Save US-Turkish Relations," *Foreign Affairs*, July 30, 2018, <a href="https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/europe/2018-07-30/how-save-us-turkey-relationship">https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/europe/2018-07-30/how-save-us-turkey-relationship</a>.

- 68 For background, see Eric Levinson, "Who is Andrew Brunson, the detained pastor central to the US-Turkey dispute?" *CNN*, July 29, 2018, <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2018/07/29/politics/andrew-brunson-pastor-turkey-detained/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2018/07/29/politics/andrew-brunson-pastor-turkey-detained/index.html</a>.
- 69 Germany's coalition agreement rules out near-term accession and freezes other measures before rule of law improvements. The Dutch coalition takes a similar stance, pledging to "seek an alternative form of cooperation." The coalition in Austria between conservative and far-right parties has taken the hardest line, seeking EU allies to cancel Turkey's EU accession negotiations. French President Emmanuel Macron proposed "a partnership" to maintain relations with Ankara and anchor the Turkish people in Europe.
- 70 "Council conclusions on enlargement and stabilization and association process," (Brussels: Council of the European Union, June 26, 2018), <a href="http://www.consilium.europa.eu/media/35863/st10555-en18.pdf">http://www.consilium.europa.eu/media/35863/st10555-en18.pdf</a>.
- 71 Sinan Ulgen, "Trade As Turkey's EU Anchor," *Carnegie Europe*, December 13, 2017, <a href="https://carnegieeurope.eu/2017/12/13/trade-as-turkey-s-eu-anchor-pub-75002">https://carnegieeurope.eu/2017/12/13/trade-as-turkey-s-eu-anchor-pub-75002</a>.
- 72 Europe has more economic leverage than the United States. For example, Germany addressed strained bilateral relations by implementing policies with economic costs while preserving lines of communication with Ankara. It updated its travel advice to warn German nationals of the risk of arbitrary detention and its limited capacity to help; announced a review of German state guarantees for financing exports to Turkey and said it could no longer guarantee German corporate exports; and withdrew its support for the near-term upgrade of the EU-Turkey customs union. Following Turkey's release of German political prisoners (including journalist Deniz Yucel) and lifting of the state of emergency, Berlin adjusted its posture accordingly. See "Germany Overhauls Turkey Policy," *DW*, July 21, 2017, <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/germany-overhauls-turkey-policy/a-39766611">https://www.dw.com/en/germany-overhauls-turkey-policy/a-39766611</a>.
- 73 "Founding treaty," NATO, <a href="https://www.nato.int/cps/ua/natohq/topics\_67656.htm">https://www.nato.int/cps/ua/natohq/topics\_67656.htm</a>.
- 74 "Russia is trying to 'flip' Turkey from NATO, Trump's envoy says," *Hürriyet Daily News*, July 9, 2018, <a href="http://www.hurrivetdailynews.com/russia-is-trying-to-flip-turkey-from-nato-trumps-envoy-says-134343">http://www.hurrivetdailynews.com/russia-is-trying-to-flip-turkey-from-nato-trumps-envoy-says-134343</a>.
- 75 Laura Pitel, "Turkey warned of judicial crisis over jailed journalists," *Financial Times*, January 14, 2018, <a href="https://amp.ft.com/content/048dc200-f932-11e7-9b32-d7d59aace167?">https://amp.ft.com/content/048dc200-f932-11e7-9b32-d7d59aace167?</a>\_\_twitter\_impression=true.
- 76 "Turkey no longer major Council of Europe donor: Minister," *Hürriyet Daily News*, November 9, 2017, <a href="http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkey-no-longer-major-council-of-europe-donor-minister-122219">http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkey-no-longer-major-council-of-europe-donor-minister-122219</a>.

### **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**

**Kemal Kirişci** is the TÜSİAD senior fellow and director of the Turkey Project at the Brookings Institution. Before joining Brookings, Kirişci was a professor of international relations and held the Jean Monnet chair in European integration in the department of political science and international relations at Boğaziçi University in Istanbul. His areas of research interest include EU-Turkish relations, U.S.-Turkish relations, Turkish foreign and trade policies, European integration, immigration issues, ethnic conflicts and refugee movements. He is the co-author of the monograph, *The Consequences of Chaos: Syria's Humanitarian Crisis and the Failure to Protect* (Brookings Institution Press, April 2016), which considers the long-term economic, political, and social implications of Syria's displaced and offers policy recommendations to address the humanitarian crisis. His latest book, *Turkey and the West: Faultlines in a Troubled Alliance*, was published by the Brookings Institution Press in November 2017.

**Amanda Sloat** is a Robert Bosch Senior Fellow in the Center on the United States and Europe at the Brookings Institution. She previously served in the U.S. government for nearly a decade, including at the White House, State Department, and House of Representatives' Foreign Affairs Committee. Her most recent position was deputy assistant secretary of state for Southern Europe and Eastern Mediterranean affairs, where she was responsible for U.S. relations with Turkey.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.